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President’s Message 
 

Most of you have seen an appeal from the treasurer of ARS to donate to the 

society in order to cover the short fall in funds that are expected this year.  This 

short fall would be covered if every member donated $5.  As the effort and cost 

of sending $5 is considerable, your Executive decided to send $200 on your 

behalf which is about $5 for each of our members. 

 

If you wish to receive the ARS Journal electronically, the instructions can be 

found in the Fall issue on page 205.  On the same page, there is also the 

opportunity to obtain student memberships for only $10/year.  These members 

will have access to the electronic Journal but will not receive the printed edition. 

 

ARS would like each branch to have a library list posted on its website.  I would 

like to find one or two members who would take the library cards home and 

enter them into a common data base.  Once this is done, it will be easy to keep it 

up to date and make the information available to all members and those in other 

branches.  Please let me know if you would consider this small task. 

 

Our next speaker is Bernie Dinter who has gone to Arizona to warm up in 

preparation for his presentation on 6th February.  I look forward to seeing you all 

there. 

 

Happy New Year, 

 

 

Ian E. Efford 
  

 

 
In this Issue 

 
Plant Rustlers 2 
 
Proposed Pink  3 
Mountain Preserve 
 
211th Annual 6 
Seedy Saturday 
 
Chemainus Update 7 
 
Cynthia  7  
 
American  8 
Rhododendron  
Convention 
 
The Christmas Party 10 
 
Scottish Gardens 11 
 
New Zealand 12 
Rhododendrons 

 

Coming Events  
 
February 6 
Bernie Dinter “Colour in the 
Garden Year 'Round” 
 
March 6 
Susan and Art Lightburn 
“China – Part II” 
 



 

Cowichan Valley Rhododendron Society - 2 - February 2013 
 

From the Editor 

Each year I have put out a special edition in January 

which deals with a single subject.  Conflicting 

holidays and other activities this year have not 

allowed time so that the special edition will be the 

last edition of the year. [I should note, at the same 

time that my term as editor ends!] So this newsletter 

is an early February one. 

 

I have found almost all of the back issues of the 

newsletter right to the first one in 1988.  There are a 

few gaps and, in particular, the years 2003-4 and 

largely absent.  If you have copies that you are 

discarding, please let me sort through them and take 

the ones that will complete our records. 

 

Ian E. Efford 

 

 

 

Plant Rustlers 
 

In responses to Ron Rabideau writing:  

  

“Someone stole my 3' plant of the 

Haag-form that I had in a 7 gallon pot 

but luckily I had taken cuttings and 

now have some small plants.” 

 

Bruce Clyburn writes about his efforts 

to stop rhododendron thieves. 

 

“Here's what I resorted to last spring 

after the electrical utility clear cut the 

power line right-away alongside my 

garden. I did about 20+ plants. Not 

guaranteed but it did confuse them 

enough that the stealing stopped. 

Obviously a pair of bolt cutters would 

have made short work out of my 

defense system. Before I chained the 

plants I had lost 5-6. One was a 6-ft 

Flautando but like you I had cutting 

backups.” 

 

[Editor: When we donated 

rhododendrons to Vancouver Island 

University, in their old location, the 

gardener planting them linked them 

all together with steel wire placed under the mulch.  Anyone trying to steal one would have found that they 

would have to take all 20.  Luckily, none were stolen even though the location was very public and not 

populated at night.  They have now been moved to the new campus, just to the right [north east side] on the 

main entrance.] 
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As rhododendron enthusiasts, we spend a lot of time reading about or listening to talks about  exploration for 

rhododendrons in exotic areas of SE Asia.  At the same time, we have some very interesting rhododendrons 

right here on Vancouver Island and elsewhere in British Columbia.  The following article is about one location 

which is home to Rhododendron lapponicum whose distribution is right around the Arctic Circle. In the form 

from the east coast of Asia, it is relatively easy to grow and flowers as early as January, well before we see 

colour in most of our plants.  The forms collected directly from the high Arctic are just about impossible to 

maintain in cultivation.  This article is about Pink Mountain and its distinct flora which includes R. lapponicum. 

 

The Editor 
 

Proposed Pink Mountain Preserve 
 

Ron Long 

 

Pink Mountain is located 180 Kilometers north of 

Fort St John in northern British Columbia. The 

mountain is only 1700 meters at its highest point 

but is so far north that the summit is uniformly 

arctic/alpine tundra habitat.  The mountain and its 

immediate surroundings comprise one of the most 

biodiverse areas in BC. It supports large populations 

of Pine Martin, Moose, Black bear, Elk, Whitetail 

deer, Mountain Caribou and Stone’s Sheep. The 

bird population includes Golden Eagles, Horned 

Larks, Sandhill Cranes Blue Grouse and Rock 

Ptarmigan.  Ptarmigan are the only birds to over-

winter on the summit. They are entirely dependant 

on alpine willows for their survival.  Pink Mountain 

is internationally known in the butterfly community 

for its concentration of rare Arctic butterfly species.  

 

Most significant is the plant assembly. The northern 

location and tundra habitat bring together a unique 

and rich community of rare and rarely seen 

arctic/alpine plants. A comparison with similar 

height peaks to the west shows that Pink Mountain 

is entirely different from other mountains. Nearby 

peaks have almost no flowering plants and support 

primarily a thick turf of grass.The foothills and 

mountains in northern British Columbia are covered 

by Cretaceous rock, which mainly consists of 

sandstone and shale. Soils, derived from sandstone 

and shale, are nutrient poor.  At Pink Mountain 

erosion has removed the Cretaceous rock and 

exposed the underlying limestone at the south end 

of the summit plateau. This means that the soil 

derived from these limestone rocks has a 

considerable amount of Mg, Ca, P and salts, which 

other mountains don’t have.  It is the presence of 

these nutrients that is responsible for the diverse 

flora found on Pink Mountain.  Because of its 

unique geology Pink Mountain is significantly 

different from any other mountain in the North 

Peace district. 

 

The Muskwa-Kechika management Area gives 

some protection to a large area to the west of Pink 

Mountain. It has been suggested that this 

management area may contain other sites that 

duplicate Pink Mountain. The entire Muskwa-

Kechika is overlain by the young Cretaceous rock 

with limestone only exposed on the highest peaks 

where no soil is formed and plants cannot grow.  It 

is almost certain that the Muskwa-Kechika does not 

have a Pink Mountain equivalent.  
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To-date one red-listed and no less than ten blue-listed plant species have been collected on the summit of Pink 

Mountain. Red listed plants are in danger of extinction in BC and blue listed plants are severely threatened in 

BC. 

 

Pink Mountain Red and Blue Listed Plants 
 

Red Listed (Known in BC only from Pink Mountain) 

Alopecurus alpinus   

 

Blue Listed  

Luzula rufescens  

Luzula confusa   

Festuca minutiflora   

Carex rupestris     

Polemonium boreale  

Silene involucrata ssp. Involucrate  

Oxytropis jordalii ssp. Davisii   

Ranunculus pedatifidus ssp. affinis   

Minuartia elegans                 

Androsace chamaejasme   

          Polemonium boreale  

 

This large number of threatened species has been 

recorded even though there has never been a 

complete and thorough inventory of species on Pink 

Mountain. It is expected that further study will 

reveal additional red and blue plant and butterfly 

species. A small study carried out in 2010 has 

already found a Mason Bee species that has not 

previously been recorded in British Columbia. 

Much work remains to be done.  The Conservation 

Data. Centre confirms that there is not another site 

north of Vancouver that supports this many red and 

blue listed plants. The rare and rarely seen plants 

are concentrated on the South end of the Pink 

Mountain summit. The roadsides on this portion of 

the summit are now critical habitat for three of the 

blue listed species and many of the rarely seen 

species.  There is a Provincial park on Pink 

Mountain established to protect fossil beds and rare 

butterflies.  Pink Mountain Provincial Park is 

located on the steep west side of the mountain.   The 

area of the park is so steep that continuous rock and 

soil movement makes small plant growth 

impossible.  No plants = no butterflies.  Pink 

Mountain Provincial Park provides no protection for 

the plants or butterflies.  
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Rhododendron lapponicum  flower  

  

Current commercial activity on the summit consists 

of several communication antennas and two gas 

wells. Several antennas are powered by diesel and 

propane generators. These generators create noise 

pollution that is audible at every point on the 

summit and the heavy trucks carrying fuel are 

destroying the road in places. The gas wells have 

resulted in the bulldozing of several hectares of 

fragile alpine habitat and transmission lines remain 

to be built. There is survey evidence to indicate 

additional wells are planned. The gas wells are 

located to the north of the main plant concentrations 

but transmission lines could pass through and 

destroy many endangered plants.. 

 

The entire summit is now threatened by a plan to 

place forty wind turbines on the mountain. This plan 

has the potential to completely destroy the 

biodiversity of the Pink Mountain summit. 

 

Because of its unique and rich biodiversity a portion 

of the Pink Mountain summit needs to be protected. 

 

We propose preserving an area extending in the 

south from the last switchback on the existing road, 

which is at 1500 meters and corresponds to the tree 

line, to a point just short of the first gas well to the 

north.  This preserve encloses most of the plants of 

interest, covers only about one third of the summit 

and leaves the entire northern two thirds of the 

summit for gas and wind development. The 

preserve also encloses all of the antennas on the 

highpoints of the summit but the preserve should 

not affect the operation of these facilities. There 

must be no expansion of these facilities.  That being 

said the question of the appropriateness of any wind 

development on Pink Mountain needs close 

examination from an environmental and visual point 

of view.  

 

The government’s own land use plan provides for 

the protection of Sight corridors and specifically 

mentions the Alaska Highway as such a corridor. 

The Pink Mountain wind farm would be clearly 

visible from the highway and would destroy the 

view potential of a pristine area.. The land use plan 

also specifically includes the preservation of 

endangered species and habitats.  The existing road 

on the summit must be preserved as is. 

 

A wind development on Pink Mountain would 

require a substantial road to accommodate the 

thousands of construction vehicles that would be 

used for the project. The Bear Mountain wind farm, 

located south of Fort St John, required 17000 

truckloads of concrete alone. The existing road on 

Pink Mountain would need a total rebuild and this 

would destroy a substantial number of important 

plants. 

 

We propose that a new road be built from the base 

to the north end of Pink Mountain summit. This is 

unlikely to cost much more than the rebuilding of 

the present road and would protect the south end of 

the mountain.  The present road would be 

permanently closed at the base of the mountain. 
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11th Annual Seedy Saturday 
 

THEME: POTS AND PLOTS - SOWING AND GROWING OUR FOOD 
 

When:   

Saturday, February 2, 2013 

 10:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m.  Seedy Saturday activities and Speakers  

 

Where:    

Qualicum Beach Civic Centre, 747 Jones St., Qualicum Beach, B.C. 

 Seed Swap:  Lions' Room 

 Speakers:    Windsor Room 

 Farmers’ Market:   Main Stage 

 

Speakers:    

10:30-11:30 a.m. Linda Gilkeson, “Don't Panic: Keeping Up With New Pests and Diseases 

11:45 a.m.-12:45 p.m. Gord Hutchings, “Bumble Bees: Our Only True Native Hive Bee”  

1:30-2:30 p.m. Kathy Claxton, “From Plant Pot to Crock Pot” 

 

Available For Sale:  

Linda Gilkeson’s books, Gord Hutchings’ Mason Bee Condos  

                               

Other Activities:   

70+ Vendors, Farmers’ Market, Seed Swap, Milner Gardens “Shoots With Roots” children's program, Master 

Gardeners, Seedy Café, Door Prizes, and Raffle.  

 

Raffle prizes: 

Le Creuset Dutch Oven donated by Qualicum Foods, value $349 

Indoor Grow Light Stand donated by Dolly’s Home Hardware, value $230 

Set of Hand blown Drinking Glasses and Pear Ornament donated by Ted Jolda, value $145 

Pro By-Pass Loppers donated by Lee Valley Tools Ltd., value $72.50 

 

1000 tickets- $2 each. B.C. Gaming License # 49779 

 

Cost: 

Admission by Donation    

 

Other: 

ATM on-site 

Town of Qualicum Beach truck in parking lot to collect and dispose of garden chemicals 

  

Contact: 

Sandy Glazier, Publicity Coordinator  250-752-9650    sandyglazss@hotmail.com 

www.qbseedysaturday.com 

 

 

 
. 

mailto:sandyglazss@hotmail.com
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Chemainus Update 
 

CVRS donated about 20 plants to Chemainus 

Communities in Bloom as our 2013 contribution to 

beautifying the various communities in the Regional 

District.  The intent was that they were to be planted 

around the locomotive at the south end of town after 

its foundation had been restored.  At this time, I 

asked the Chair of Chemainus in Bloom to provide 

us with an up-date on the status of the planting.  She 

writes, 

 

“It is the usual “hurry up and wait”.   

 

A subcommittee put together a new landscape 

design for the Gerry Smith Park. (Locomotive 

park).  It was presented to the Chemainus Advisory 

Committee at a meeting held at the Municipality.  

They approved it, and we have received a quote for 

additional trees and shrubs. The mayor was at the  

presentation of the landscape design and he was 

very enthusiastic and offered to help us with some 

deer proofing. 

 

We (Communities in Bloom) had to wait until the 

train had been straightened and then see what was 

left of the $50,000 budget. The old hedge could 

have come out now, but the consensus was to wait 

until the spring when all the landscaping could be 

done. At that time, there will be the new budget and 

enough money to complete the whole project.  

Ernie Mansueti, Director of Parks and Recreation of 

the Municipality is overseeing the project. 

The rhodos are being kept in a protected holding 

area at a member’s home on Chemainus Road. 

 

Ten of Joe Hudak’s smaller red rhodos were planted 

on the area adjacent to the traffic circle on 

Chemainus Road.  There are many plants in that 

area ($5,000.00 worth) so the rhodos are sort of 

“lost” in the mix until they bloom. 

 

I look forward to when the project is completed.  

 

Marion Hawkins, Chair, Chemainus Communities 

in Bloom” 

 

Cynthia 
 

Rhodo News, the newsletter of 

the Emu Valley Rhododendron 

Gardens in north Tasmania 

newsletter [347 November 

2012] reported on a Cynthia that 

appears even bigger, and 

possibly older, than the one in 

our own Regional District in 

Ladysmith. 

 

Rob Hatcher, Australian 

Rhododendron Society 

President, was in Tasmania over 

the 19-21st October weekend 

for the annual National 

Rhododendron Convention. 

Rob is pictured here in front of 

a huge rhododendron originally planted as part of the Armitage property garden nearby. The rhododendron is 

possibly the old hybrid, Cynthia. The tree is over 100 years old, and at least  

8 metres high and the same in diameter.  
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RHODODENDRONS, THEN, NOW AND IN YOUR FUTURE 

AMERICAN RHODODENDRON SOCIETY 

2013 CONVENTION, MAY 1-5, 2013 

 
Wednesday, May 1, 2013: 
4:00 pm – 6:00 pm Registration open 

 

Thursday, May 2, 2013: 
6:30 – 9:00 AM  Breakfast Buffet 

7:00 am – 5:00 pm Registration open 

??? am – 5:00 pm Plant/Book Sale 

9:00 am – 4:00 pm ARS Board Meeting, Evergreen Ballroom, Salon H & I 

9:00 am - 4:00 pm Sightseeing/local gardens on your own 

12noon – 1:00 pm Board Lunch 

12noon – 5:00 pm Truss/Photo Show Entries 

6:00 pm -7:00 pm Welcome Reception  

 Cash Bar in Washington Ballroom  With string band “Hot Cider” 

7:00 pm – 8:00 pm Opening Program – SPEAKER:  Mike Stewart – “Welcome” 

8:00 pm -10:30 pm  Plant Sale 

 

Friday, May 3, 2013: 
6:30 am – 8:00 am Continental Breakfast  

7:00 am – 5:00 pm Registration open 

8:00 am – 5:00 pm Plant Sale 

8:00 am – 5:00 pm Full day garden tour with Box Lunch 

Tour A: Meerkerk, Fujioka & Stipe Gardens, Whidbey Island 

8:30 am - 9:20am Seminars – Washington Ballroom 

Salon A:   Hank Helm:  Rhododendron macrophyllum:  Washington State Flower  

Salon B:  Richie Steffen:  Elizabeth Miller Botanical Garden “Those Who Die With The Most 

Plants Win” 

Salon C:  Dave DeGroot:  "Special Exhibits at the Pacific Rim Bonsai Collection”   

Salon  “3” – Seattle Ballroom 

9:30 am – 10:30 am Special Bonsai Workshop to follow: limited to 12, by Scarlet Gore, Senior Gardener for the 

Pacific Rim Bonsai Collection  

9:30 am – 10:15 am  Salon A:  Kristian Theqvist:  “Hardy Hybridizing including Ledums” 

   Salon B:   Dr. Marianne Elliott:  Sudden Oak Death:  How to keep Phytophthora ramorum out of 

your nursery 

   Salon C:  Sue Olsen:  “Ferns – they don’t all look alike!” 

10:30 am Salon “3” Seattle Ballroom -  Fern Propagation workshop – limited to 12 -By Carolyn Doherty: 

Spore Exchange Director for the Hardy Fern Foundation & Michelle Bundy. 

10:35 am– 11:20 am       Salon A:   Repeat of Hank Helm; R. macrophyllum program      

Salon B:  Tanya DeMarsh-Dodson:  The Garden Conservancy and its activities here in the Pacific 

Northwest   

Salon C:  Kristian Theqvist: “ Hardy Hybridizing including Azaleas” 

12noon  – 5:00 pm Half Day garden tours with Box Lunch: 

Tour B-1:  Anderson Garden/Enumclaw; Soos Creek Botanical Garden/Auburn; Powellswood 

Garden/Federal Way 

Tour  C-1:  Lakewold Garden/Lakewood; Homestead Park/University Place; RSBG, Federal 

Way 

Tour D-1:  Washington Park Arboretum; Japanese Garden; Kubota Garden, all in Seattle 

11:30 am – 5:00 pm Book Sale/Photo Show 

6:00 pm - 7:00 pm    Cash Bar in Atrium 
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7:00 pm – 8:00 pm Northwest Harvest Buffet Banquet 

8:00 pm -  9:00 pm SPEAKER:  Panel with Jeopardy format – Steve Hootman, M/C 

   Washington Ballroom 

9:00 pm – 10:30 pm Plant Sale  

 

Saturday, May 4, 2013: 
6:00 am – 8:00 am Continental Breakfast  

7:00 am - 8:30 am  Registration open 

8:00 am – 5:00 pm Plant Sale 

8:30 am – 11:30  am Seminars:    Washington Ballroom 

8:30 am - 9:15 am Mary Anne Payne:  “The Mendocino Coast Botanical Garden” 

9:30 am – 10:15 am Dennis Bottemiller:  “The Making of the Rutherford Conservatory” 

10:30 am – 11:30 am Ben Hall and Associates:  “Decoding the Rhododendron Genome” 

12noon – 5:00 pm Half day garden tours with box lunch:  Repeat of Friday Tours;  

Tour #s B-2, C-2, D-2 

11:30 am  – 5:00 pm Book Sale/Photo Show 

5:00 pm – 6:00 pm Photo Show People’s Choice Judging Ends 

6:00 pm -7:00 pm Cash Bar in Atrium 

7:00 pm – 9:00 pm Oregon Valley Buffet Banquet/ Awards/ Annual Meeting/ 

SPEAKER: Brian Coker: “Hybrid Development in New Zealand:  The Sweet Smell of Success” 

9:00 pm – 10:30 pm Plant Sale 

 

Sunday, May 5, 2013: 
8:00 am – 11:30 am Plant Sale/Phyto 

8:00 am – 10:00 am Breakfast Buffet 

9:00 am -10:00 am Laura Grant’s meeting –Washington Ballroom 

10:00 -11:00 am Hybridizers Roundtable – Washington Ballroom 

   Garden Tours on your own 

 

Notes: 

 

 Information about this convention can be found at www.olympiachapterars.org.   

 The registration form can be found at: www.olympiachapterars.org/uploads/2/8/1/3/2813711/registration.2013.pdf 

 Credit cards are only being used for the plant sale. We cannot accept credit cards for registration. Only a money 

order or check will be accepted.   

 An article about the tours will be published in the ARS Journal, Winter 2013 issue,.  This information is not on 

the web site.   The above schedule shows the names of the gardens that will be visited on Friday and Saturday, 

May 3rd & 4
th

.   

 Sunday, May 5th, is the day the agriculture dept. person will be there for the phyto-sanitation certificates.  These 

will be required if Canadians buy plants and wish to bring their plant purchases over the border. 

 

 
 

 

  

http://www.olympiachapterars.org/
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The Christmas Party 
 
The 2012 Christmas Party followed the established format and was a great success because of the hard work of the 

volunteers.  In particular Sandra Stevenson and Elaine Kitchen should be thanked to their organizing efforts. 

 

Again, the photograph competition 

was a great success and resulted in 

considerable interest and discussion of 

the photos.  The winner by a small 

margin this year was a photo of 

Pukeiti Rhododendron Garden in New 

Zealand taken by Shirley Efford.  

 

The annual award of the Silver Bowl 

was made to Ian E. Efford, and the 

presentation was made by David 

Annis, last year’s president and also 

last year’ Silver Bowl winner.  It 

should be mentioned that the winner 

each year is chosen by a committee of 

individuals who have won the Silver 

Bowl in the past. 

 

We did not have as many attendees as 

in previous years which begs the 

questions, should we change the format 

next year?  In the past, we have had a pot luck dinner or a gathering at a local restaurant.  Let Sandra Stevenson or 

myself know what you think about alternatives. 

 

Ian E. Efford 

 

 

  

Gardening Rules  

When weeding, the best way to make sure you are removing a weed 

and not a valuable plant is to pull on it. If it comes out of the ground 

easily, it is a valuable plant. — www.gardenhumor.com 

Ian and David exchanging the Silver Bowl 
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Tour of Scottish Gardens 

Janice Dalziel 

 

I am excited to advise you that we have a fabulous 

Garden Tour confirmed.  We are using Rabbies for 

the land and we only need 10 participants –

maximum group size will be 16 – so a nice intimate 

group.  Prince point is $4795.00 – single 

supplement $950.00.  I have the people from the 

west on British Airways flights – into Manchester 

on May 18 – out of Glasgow on June 02 – I am 

happy to help organize flights from anywhere in 

Canada! 

 

Hosted by Eryl Morton a well know garden 

designer here in Victoria – she has been hosting 

tours since 1999. 

 

3 nights York, 4 nights Edinburgh, 3 night 

Grantown on Spey, 3 nights Oban and 2 nights Ayr 

Included Sightseeing –  Harlow Castle, York Gate 

Garden, Castle Howard, Belsay Hall, Alnwick 

Castle, Edinburgh Botanic Gardens, Landford Ueda, 

Royal Yacht Britannia, Edinburgh Castle, Blair 

Castle, Glenfarclas Distillery, Balmoral Castle and 

Gardens, the battlefield of Culloden, Cawdor Castle, 

Loch Ness, Isle of Mull, Torosay Castle Garden, 

Crarae Garden, Loch Lomand, Glenarn Garden at 

Rhu, Castle Kennedy, Stanraer and Logan Botanic 

Garden, Culzean Castle and many more public and 

private gardens. 

 

If interested, please, let me know.  

<Janice.Dalziel@merit.ca> 
  

 

 

Past President: David Annis  
President: Ian Efford  

(efford@shaw.ca  250597-4470) 
Vice President: Sandra Stevenson  

(pinchofherbs@shaw.ca  250-748-557) 
Secretary: Leslie Bundon 
Treasurer: Bill Dumont  

Membership: Marie Jacques  
 

Bernie Dinter, Joe Hudak, Elaine Kitchen,  

Christopher Justice  

 

Sunshine: Mary Gale  
Tea: vacant 

Raffle: Hilda Gerrits  
Club Liason: Alan Campbell  

Library: Dixie Mueller  
Programme Co-ordinator: Alan Campbell 

Website and Newsletter Desktop Publisher: 

Contractor-Mary-Lynn Boxem  
Newsletter Editor: Ian Efford  

History: vacant 
Garden Tours: Alan Murray 

Plant Sale:the team  
Facility Liason: Roy Elvins  
Christmas Party: The team  

Publicity:  vacant 
 

mailto:efford@shaw.ca
mailto:pinchofherbs@shaw.ca
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7:30 pm at St John’s Anglican Church 

163 First St, Duncan, BC V9L 1R1  

(1
St

 and Jubilee) 

 

September 5 By popular demand, the evening will be devoted to a panel 

answering members questions about any aspect of rhododendron 

cultivation, hybridization, etc 

 

October 3 Carmen Varcoe will present a talk on Bhutan, which is located in 

the centre of the natural distribution of rhododendrons.  

  

November 7 Garth Wedemire will present “Rhododendrons  and Azaleas in 

North Carolina” 

 

December 5  The Christmas Dinner 

 

January 9  Ian E. Efford “Exploring New Zealand Gardens”  - Note, this is a 

CV Garden Club meeting.  All CVRS members are invited. 

 

February 6 Bernie Dinter “Colour in the Garden Year 'Round” 

 

March 6  Susan and Art Lightburn “China Part II” 

 

April 3   TBA 

 

May 1    Joan B. Gibb “Dominion Brook Park Rhododendron Garden” 

 

May 4   Garden Fair  

 

June 22  Summer Picnic 
 


